DRAFT

ALLIANCE OF NORTH AMERICAN PIPE BAND ASSOCIATIONS

SUMMIT MEETING MINUTES

January 11-13, 2002

Airport Delta Hotel - Toronto

Friday Evening Session 

6:15 p.m.  to ~9:30 p.m.

Attending:
Aaron Noga, Rob MacNeil, Susan Thornton, Jeff Mann, Bob Allen, Paula Glendinning, Amanda Hammond, Kevin Blandford, Roddy MacDonald, John Geddes, Iain MacDonald, David Noga, Marlene Stephen, Georgann Hoel, Jim Scott, Charlie MacDonald, Jeff Middlebrook, Nancy Taylor, Al McMullin, Reid Maxwell, Kimberley Chisholm, Ray Holmgren, Wendy McCormack, Paul McCormack, and Dale Morton  (Joined later in the evening by Bob Worrall, et al.)

Welcome by Jeff Mann:

Jeff Mann welcomed participants and expressed a note of thanks to Bob Allen and the PPBSO for hosting the Summit. Jeff turned the chair over to Susan Thornton to moderate the evening session.

Susan indicated that minutes of the previous Summit in Chicago had been circulated for reading by participants. Moved by Ray Holmgren, seconded by Roddy MacDonald that the minutes be read overnight by participants and brought back tomorrow for discussion and approval.

Introduction by participants:

Dale Morton – newly appointed provisional Executive Secretary; Past President of Atlantic Canada Pipe Band Association (ACPBA)

Aaron Noga – not affiliated with any association; recently appointed as ANAPBA Treasurer

Rob MacNeil – ANAPBA Advisor

Susan Thornton – ANAPBA 2nd Vice-Chair; former President of Western United States Pipe Band Association (WUSPBA)

Jeff Mann – ANAPBA Chair; elaborated on reasons for stepping down from executive position, saying that he feels the Alliance needs someone with more credibility to lead 

Bob Allen – ANAPBA 1st Vice-Chair; President of Pipers & Pipe Band Society of Ontario (PPBSO)

Paula Glendinning – ANAPBA Advisor

Amanda Hammond – ANAPBA Press Secretary, appointed July 2001

Kevin Blandford – newly appointed ANAPBA Historian; Vice-President of WUSPBA

Roddy MacDonald – Vice-President of Southern United States Pipe Band Association (SUSPBA)

John Geddes – President of SUSPBA

Iain MacDonald – member of ANAPBA Distance Education Committee 

David Noga – President of Saskatchewan Pipe Band Association (SPBA)

Marlene Steven – Advisory representative, Prairie Pipe Band Association of Manitoba (PPBAM)

Georgann Hoel – ANAPBA Assistant Press Secretary; (PPBAM)

Jim Scott – PPBSO; member of host organizing committee

Charlie MacDonanld – Vice-President PPBSO

Jeff Middlebrook – Advisory representative, Mid-West Pipe Band Association (MWPBA)

Nancy Taylor – Advisory representative, MWPBA

Al McMullin – President Eastern United States Pipe Band Association (EUSPBA)

Reid Maxwell – Vice-President, Bristish Columbia Pipers Association (BCPA)

Kimberley Chisholm – President, BCPA

Ray Holmgren – Vice-President, Alberta Society of Pipers and Drummers (ASPD) 

Wendy McCormack – Secretary, ASPD

Paul McCormack – President, ASPD

Susan laid out basic ground rules for the Summit:  each association will be entitled to one vote, to be cast by the president (or designated representative) of that association.

REPORTS:

Executive Committee:

Jeff Mann (Chair) – addressed internal matters including:

· appointment of Amanda Hammond as ANAPBA Press Secretary;

· resignation of Lindsay Johnson as ANAPBA Exec. Secretary;

· appointment of Dale Morton as provisional Exec. Secretary;

· appointment of Aaron Noga as ANAPBA Treasurer;

· appointment of Kevin Blandford as ANAPBA Historian

Jeff commented briefly about the impact of events of September 11 on ANAPBA members. As well, there was mention of communications with South African PB Association regarding their concerns about the flawed current “World Championships”, and expressed wish to forge some kind of relationship between their association and ANAPBA. They could not realistically consider attending the Toronto Summit because of devaluation of the South African Rand.

Bob Allen (1st Vice Chair)– only one ANAPBA function this year, that being his attendance at the Pleasanton Games in California, where executive members met with Greg Gordon (Australian PBA) and Allan Cameron (New Zealand PBA). Discussions with New Zealand led to development of reciprocity agreement between their association and ANAPBA, agreement in principle with certification of adjudicators and grading standards

Susan Thornton (2nd Vice Chair)– major official act was to initiate the “call for pipers” as a memorial to those killed in the September terrorist attacks. This included issuing press releases to television and radio, and major newspapers to publicize the event. World-wide uptake of the idea; messages channeled to EUSPBA, the area that had been most directly affected. Those messages were subsequently put on the EUSPBA website. Participants observed a moment of silence in respect for those killed in the terrorist attacks.

Dale Morton (Secretary)– only activity since recent appointment has been an update of the ANAPBA directory.

Aaron Noga (Treasurer)– update of financial situation, including fact that only three associations were paid up with regard to membership dues. Aaron indicated that there were some outstanding expenses for website costs, legal fees for incorporation of ANAPBA, and sundry expenses associated with the Summit, those costs having been borne by Jeff Mann.  Jeff had incurred substantial personal expenditures over the past few years but primarily interested in recouping the legal fees of $600 for incorporation.

Appointed Personnel:

Amanda Hammond (Press Secretary)– summarized activities as Press Secretary, including an update regarding efforts of the various associations in implementing the ANAPBA Recommended Music Requirements. 

Kevin Blandford (Archivist/Historian)– has been working on website to update information pertaining to various associations, links to other sites of interest, and gathering data on all pipe bands in North America.

[Reid Maxwell asked whether the press secretary and historian appointments should have been made by the ANAPBA Executive Committee, without consultation with membership. Susan responded that ANAPBA is a volunteer organization and that it is not always easy to find people to fill positions. She also noted that there is some uncertainty about how much authority the Executive Committee should have].

Executive Committee Advisors:

Paula Glendinning – stated there are many misconceptions and rumors about ANAPBA, what it is trying to accomplish, etc. She has written an article for RSPBA to explain that, basically, we are trying to establish lines of communication among the respective pipe band associations across North America. As an example, she spoke of the virtual dissolution of the border between Canada and USA in the aftermath of September 11.

Rob MacNeil – spoke about the educational function of ANAPBA, noting his opportunity over the past year to travel to other jurisdictions and meeting with Greg Gordon in context of highland games and piping/drumming education. Clear that there has been sharing of expertise and information among the various associations at a local scale as well as across the continent. At the same time, stressed that we have to be able to show tangible results from ANAPBA to local situations.

Association Progress Reports on ANAPBA Music Requirements and Other Recommendations:

Southern United States Pipe Band Association (John Geddes) – difficult to accomplish all of the competition recommendations; moving slowly. By-laws updated to reflect changes. A new website has been developed which contains the regulations and implementation dates. Comment by Roddy MacDonald that tremendous changes already in place regarding solos. Information going out in newsletter, but not being received by all Canadian Associations. Code of Conduct adopted.

Saskatchewan Pipe Band Association (Iain MacDonald) – season consists only of two competitions; therefore, trying to proceed slowly. Band recommendations have been implemented; solos expected for next year. Don’t have a newsletter. Code of Conduct not yet addressed but didn’t forsee problem.

Prairie Pipe Band Association of Manitoba (Georgann Hoel) – PPBAM does not have many competitions but there will be large contest coming up next month in Winnipeg. PPBAM does not have a newsletter.  Also, PPBAM does not have the Code of Conduct. Website is under development. 

Pipers & Pipe Band Society of Ontario (Charlie MacDonald) – successful in adding Gr. 5 to their competition, and Gr. 4 now using the recommended march medley.  Minor changes to solos and piobaireachd; trying to evolve slowly to meet ANAPBA recommendations. Bob Allen commented that they are essentially compliant but minor variations in solo events. Publication is Piper and Drummer. The Association website will contain new Rules & Regulations. The Adjudicators Code of Conduct was not a problem for the association, but the Code of Conduct for members is still under discussion.

Mid-West Pipe Band Association (Jeff Middlebrook) – this is the current MWPBA representative’s first time attending an ANAPBA Summit which leaves the MWPBA representatives at a disadvantage; they have not seen any written documentation with respect to the ANAPBA recommendations.  However, MWPBA is generally in compliance with “spirit” of solo recommendations, if not in actuality.  Problems with recommended boundaries in that Kansas has been assigned to MWPBA and may be too far for MWPBA representatives to travel.

Eastern United States Pipe Band Association (Al McMullin) – in compliance with band and solo recommendations. Didn’t see a problem with adjudicators Code of Conduct; tried similar one with members previously but received a lot of flack. Have problem with boundaries and “primary place of residence”. Arkansas – where does it belong? Issue of adjudicator certification to be addressed later in terms of clearing up uncertainties and differing categories of music that an adjudicator can judge. Newsletter is The Voice.

British Columbia Pipers Association (Kim Chisholm) – only one event last year where Gr. 4 played march medley and may alternate next year.  In compliance with solo recommendations.  Code of Conduct not formally adopted but has been discussed - verbal expectations of adjudicators. Newsletters sent to all association presidents and their respective newsletter editors.

Alberta Society of Pipers and Drummers (Paul McCormack) – added Gr. 5 this year; weak in solos, particularly piobaireachd. Games Committees pose a problem with regard to setting standard music requirements. Doesn’t see problem with Code of Conduct. Although the Newsletter is not well coordinated yet, it will be forwarded via e-mail to association presidents. 

Atlantic Canada Pipe Band Association (Dale Morton) – in compliance with band recommendations except Gr. 4 march medley. Recommendations for solos accepted in principle by membership for implementation 2003, but to be referred back to soon-to-be established Music Board for ratification. Code of Conduct in place. Newsletter distributed to other associations; possibly moving soon to electronic format as cost saving measure and better distribution to membership.

Western United States Pipe Band Association (Kevin Blandford) – band recommendations have been implemented except for the Grade 1 Medley requirement of submitting two sets; the solo music requirement recommendations have been adopted by the membership for implementation in the 2002 competion season with 2 exceptions which will hopefully be implemented in 2003.  The membership was not aware of the ANAPBA Code of Conduct and therefore have not had an opportunity to consider it.   
GENERAL DISCUSSION:

ANAPBA Membership Dues:

Lack of consensus regarding what each respective signatory association should pay, despite general agreement at last Summit in Chicago that associations contribute $20 USD ($30 Cdn) per registered band. Some concern that there is an apparent inequality for larger associations, whereas each only gets same vote at the table. Agreed to defer further discussion on the issue until tomorrow, after hearing Bob Allen’s presentation.

ALLIANCE OF NORTH AMERICAN PIPE BAND ASSOCIATIONS

SUMMIT MEETING MINUTES

January 11-13, 2002

Airport Delta Hotel - Toronto

Saturday Sessions Meeting 

8:30 a.m.  to  5:45 p.m.

Chaired by Bob Allen

Attending:
Aaron Noga, Rob MacNeil, Susan Thornton, Jeff Mann, Bob Allen, Paula Glendinning, Amanda Hammond, Kevin Blandford, Roddy MacDonald, John Geddes, Iain MacDonald, David Noga, Marlene Stephen, Georgann Hoel, Jim Scott, Charlie MacDonald, Jeff Middlebrook, Nancy Taylor, Al McMullin, Reid Maxwell, Kimberley Chisholm, Ray Holmgren, Wendy McCormack, Paul McCormack, Chris Hossack, Rob Caudill, Bob Worrall, Trevor Frye, Andrew Bertoff, Ev Hazzard, and Dale Morton.

Minutes of 2000 Summit, circulated for reading, were brought back to the floor for discussion. Some members expressed that the Code of Conduct had not been properly addressed – a clean copy had never been produced. It was pointed out that amendments had been made “on the floor” at the Chicago meeting, as a result of revisions brought forth by the adhoc committee of Chris Hossack/June Hanley/Dale Morton. A “clean” version had been posted on the website; however, it was agreed that a copy of the Code of Conduct would be circulated today and re-visited.  Moved / David Noga, seconded / Paul McCormack that the Minutes be approved as amended. Motion carried.

COMMITTEE REPORTS:
On-line Registration (Chris Hossack) – Chris apologized for not knowing more about that the proposal, as he was presenting the proposal on behalf of and in the absence of Kevin MacHeffner. Susan Thornton commented it was her understanding that the ANAPBA website was intended to be used for the on-line registration. A database would be developed for verification of band and individual registrations, for use in tracking “out of association” competitions. Concerns were expressed that there was potential for redundancy. PPBSO has its own database, but the information would be helpful for verifying members from other associations. EUSPBA also has its own membership list, published on website. Consensus that it would be major work to set up a single all-encompassing database, and topic was deferred to the afternoon session for group discussion.

Grading Committee (Rob MacNeil) – concept from previous summits that there should be continent-wide grading of bands and individuals, but never really accomplished. Important that both bands and individuals should be able to move freely to other associations and have confidence of being registered in proper grade. Also would be a good check for organizers of major solo competitions, e.g., Nicol-Brown and George Sheriffs annual competitions, and the Kirkwood invitational, held every second year. Some discussion followed as to whether all associations have a grading committee, and further, how to ensure that same standards apply across the Alliance. Rob concluded there needs to be a mechanism to establish grading standards that are common from association to association. Reid Maxwell expressed the feeling that adjudicators move throughout different jurisdictions; therefore, they should be in good position to observe what the standards are globally and be able to “grade” bands and individuals accordingly. Consensus that the issue should be referred to a working group later in the day.

Certification of Adjudicators (Al McMullin) – two documents were tabled for discussion; one drafted by Rob MacNeil and the other by Al McMullin. Rob proposed an adjudicator certification standard that would be uniform and serve as an umbrella all across North America, while Al’s approach was more localized in nature and scope. The recommendations, covering both solo and band aspects of piping and drumming, were thought to be deficient in terms of the educational aspect associated with adjudication. There was agreement that we need to have confidence that the certification standard will yield top-flight adjudicators; set the benchmark relatively high, although it may take some time for the process to mature. It was discussed as to whether the committee would be prepared to develop a common certification standard; however, that was not an immediate goal of the committee. It was suggested from the floor that teaching experience also be considered as an adjudicator qualification. Consensus seemed to dictate that the recommendations should go back to the local Music Boards for discussion and eventual development. 

Distance Learning (Iain MacDonald) – in summarizing from the previous Summit, Iain stated that it is difficult to determine what each association’s expectations and financial means are towards achievement of this initiative. It was generally felt by the committee that they required some “live” event to test the concept. Although there appears to be a number of alternative systems in the marketplace, the committee concluded that not all associations have equal access, and also realized that financial capabilities varied considerably across the Alliance. Even with state-of-the-art systems, there are still problems to be encountered with respect to “real time” aspects. Concluded that this initiative is still a work in progress, but that associations are encouraged to record some of their local sessions and make them available on-line. It was suggested that the Alliance should perhaps be provided more of a facilitating service, with regard to enabling links to other educational sites.

ANAPBA Championship (Bob Allen) – to date, this concept includes only Gr. 1 bands, with a target date of 2003 for implementation. Maxville Highland Games Committee has indicated their interest in hosting the championship, providing it didn’t cost them a lot financially and providing as well that they had the backing of the Alliance. There was a request for the RSPBA to have North American qualifiers, similar to the system that they use overseas. RSPBA was receptive to at least discussing the idea, although they cancelled a tentatively scheduled meeting last year. Major questions as to how ANAPBA would fund a truly “North American Championship”. Discussion as to whether bands from outside of North America (e.g., Australia, New Zealand, South Africa) would be permitted to compete. There was a expressed feeling that to accept them into such an event might have considerable negative effect on “The World Championships” in Scotland. Bob stated that Maxville is still definitely interested, but they need to have the issue of North American qualifier status resolved before they would be willing to proceed.

Drum Majors Competition (Chris Hossack) – Kevin MacHeffner solicited input from some associations to see what they wanted with respect DM competitions. Consensus that most wanted to use RSPBA requirements. Many associations do not have sufficient numbers of Drum Majors to warrant grading at an individual level. Among suggestions put forth for consideration by ANAPBA were that DM be affiliated with a pipe band to ensure continuity with common band practices. Also, suggested that a slow march competition should be implemented, and that standard size field for DM competitions be established.

Development Committee (Jeff Mann, on behalf of Jim Lawton) – Bylaws have been prepared; waiting to submit application to IRS for 501(c)(3) status to be able to grant tax receipts for individual or corporate contributions. Next step would be for ANAPBA to initiate a similar process with Canada Customs and Revenue Agency for similar “charitable organization” status.

DISCUSSION:

“Are We on the Right Track?”  Reaffirmation of ANAPBA Mission / Future Direction:
Open Forum led by Jeff Mann:

Jeff summarized value ANAPBA to date as:  (i) facilitating communication among local associations; (ii) unification of stance among associations relative to issues of common concern; and (iii) encouraging the development of standardized adjudication certification. Consensus that the group is not comfortable in assuming an over-all advisory role, but would rather focus on the music; greatest value of ANAPBA would be in coordination of those efforts to establish common ground.

Expressed concerns that we need to be very careful in specifying roles and expectations of the Music Board. Clearly, the intention was not to have another Music Board, but merely to enable and encourage communication among existing music boards at the local association level. 

Discussion regarding whether the existing Board of Directors of ANAPBA has fulfilled its mission, and perhaps move to next level with presidents of each of the ten associations forming Board of Directors. Some concern that ANAPBA may be moving away from original intent of pooling of resources for common recommendations towards assuming active role in doing things. Currently, there is no structure in place to coordinate such a role; therefore, we may be potentially assuming certain responsibilities and incurring associated liabilities. If ANAPBA moves from a recommending body to actually doing various activities, may have to consider incurring costs for insurance to protect individuals concerned. As an example, the creation of an ANAPBA Championship – even if through encouragement of Maxville to take on that role – we may be assuming certain legal liabilities. 

Before breaking for lunch, ANAPBA's top 4 priorities were identified as:

1. To be a resource to bands.

2. To provide education.

3. To liaise musically between the associations.

4. To adopt standardized criteria for adjudicators.
(Break for lunch)

Continuation of discussion of future role for ANAPBA – (session joined by Ed Neigh)

Perception among some participants that ANAPBA may be heading into areas in which it was not originally intended. There was a suggestion that we compile a list of avenues and/or projects in which the Alliance wishes to be involved:

· Continued communication;

· Education/learning – ability to share information and expertise at local levels to other associations through links to various websites; (ANAPBA only a “clearing house” for ideas)

· Musical liaison – what is being submitted by competitors at various levels? For example, what are professionals submitting as tune selections at Maxville?

· Adjudication certification programs – emphasis on delivery by home associations, thereby absolving Alliance of any legal implications through perception of ANAPBA certification; [Note: issue of using adjudicators only for their certified capabilities to be re-visited]

· Establish non-profit status for Canada as well as US; and,

· Establish structure for Board of Directors.

Return to discussion regarding protection against liability – Midwest Pipe Band Association protected by way of Errors & Omissions insurance. Consensus that going through the Bylaws would be a lengthy process that would not be accomplished at the Summit. It was suggested that the association reps bring back any concerns by March; only complication is IRS requires addressing issue of revenue (i.e., membership fees collected). Generally agreed that we observe the status quo until association reps can get together to resolve the issue of how to fund the Alliance.

BREAKOUT SESSIONS:

Representatives separated into working groups and provided the following reports summarizing their discussions: 

Reporting for Presidents Group (Rob MacNeil) 

· Financial issues – need to clear past year expenses and get down to “bare-bones” budget for future. Agreed by reps that each association would contribute same amount ($120 US for 2001 and $350 US for 2002), with due consideration given for the smaller associations with limited financial means.

· Structure for executive – host association for next Summit would act as Chair, with subsequent meeting site acting as Vice-Chair; rotation of chair through the successive host associations. Consensus that we need appointed secretary and treasurer for continuity, but combined into one position. Financially related matters will require unanimous agreement by association presidents (or designated representatives); other decisions would require only 50% + 1 of membership. Consensus that Alliance remain as advisory body, therefore removing liability issue. Executive re-vamped, thereby removing some corporate structure, which will require revision of Bylaws to incorporate simplified executive structure. Chris Hossack and Jeff Middlebrook volunteered to review draft Bylaws and modify to incorporate changes to the Executive Structure.

Reporting for Distance Learning Group (Iain MacDonald)

· Brainstorming session (proceedings drafted by group; Note: flipchart sheets not available for transcribing into Minutes)

It was suggested that working a group be formed tomorrow to look at grading issue. It was suggested that ANAPBA encourage development of a uniform adjudication sheet.  Ed Neigh commented that we can’t get agreement among adjudicators now; therefore, common form would have to be very basic in terms of the information contained therein. It was suggested that perhaps adjudication sheets from all associations could be made available electronically.

Key Items Coming Out of the Summit:

· Grading

· Ability of presidents to go back to their associations to explain benefits, what was accomplished, etc. and authorization to spend resources

· Input of Music Boards invaluable in grading issue

· Educational aspects have to be tied together in terms of adjudication certification, results, etc. down to score sheets

· Music liaison among various associations (Technical Music Boards) to raise standards of piping and drumming across the continent

(Adjournment at 1745 hrs.)

ALLIANCE OF NORTH AMERICAN PIPE BAND ASSOCIATIONS

SUMMIT MEETING MINUTES

January 11-13, 2002

Airport Delta Hotel - Toronto

Sunday Morning Session

9:20 a.m. to 11:35 a.m.

Chaired by Bob Allen

Attending:
Aaron Noga, Rob MacNeil, Susan Thornton, Jeff Mann, Bob Allen, Paula Glendinning, Amanda Hammond, Kevin Blandford, Roddy MacDonald, John Geddes, Iain MacDonald, David Noga, Marlene Stephen, Georgann Hoel, Jim Scott, Charlie MacDonald, Jeff Middlebrook, Nancy Taylor, Al McMullin, Reid Maxwell, Kimberley Chisholm, Ray Holmgren, Wendy McCormack, Paul McCormack, Andrew Bertoff, Ed Neigh, and Dale Morton.

ITEMS FROM PREVIOUS DELIBERATIONS:

Music Initiatives Advisory – circulated by Rob MacNeil on behalf of “the bar committee”

· Rob elaborated on the document, emphasizing that every association should try to establish a Music Board

· Suggestion that perhaps each association could have Champion Supreme from each grade perform a couple of tunes and put up as an audio file on website. They could then be taken as indicators for standards of play across the continent; encouraged for educational purposes.

[Note:  Al McMullin announced that EUSPBA is having a workshop 20 April in Charlotte, NC regarding types of material suggested to be covered by instructors, syllabus, helpful material, etc., and invited participants to attend. Information also to be available after-the-fact on their website if Music Boards would find it useful.]

BUSINESS RESULTING FROM THE SUMMIT: 

(Motions to formalize recommendations)

1.  Moved by Prairie Pipe Band of Manitoba (PPBAM); 2nd by EUSPBA that Alliance adopt the recommendations put forth. MOTION CARRIED

2.  Moved by PPBAM; 2nd by Alberta Society of Pipers and Drummers (ASPD) that ANAPBA accept in principle the adoption of recommendations in the documents prepared by Rob MacNeil and Al McMullin regarding adjudication; those recommendations would go back to each of the 10 Music Boards who would be asked to shape the content of the document through inter-association communication.  MOTION CARRIED  

[Note:  Consensus that the 10 associations would be prepared to have the finished document sent out by their respective local associations.]

3.  Moved by ASPD; 2nd by SUSPBA that anything of a monetary nature incurred on behalf of the Alliance be unanimously approved by the association presidents (or designated representatives).  MOTION CARRIED

4.  Moved by MWPBA; 2nd by BCPA that adhoc committee be established to create Bylaws document. (Jeff Middlebrook, Chris Hossack and Amanda Hammond volunteered). MOTION CARRIED

5.  Moved by ASPD; 2nd EUSPBA that suggested ANAPBA dues for 2001 be set at $120 US, and $350 US for 2002. MOTION CARRIED

6.  Moved by BCPA; 2nd by Saskatchewan Pipe Band Association that 10 presidents (or their designates) for the next year make up Executive Board, and appoint from among themselves a Chair and Vice Chair, and may appoint a Secretary/Treasurer, a Press Secretary and an Archivist/Historian. MOTION CARRIED

[Noted by Paul McCormack that we be more specific in terms of motion and seconder, along with vote outcome recorded, in order to prevent any future misunderstandings.]

6.  Discussion regarding site of the next Summit, whether hosted by EUSPBA or BCPA – both agreed they would be prepared to host next meeting, with the other hosting the subsequent one.  Moved by BCPA; 2nd by ASPD that EUSPBA host 2003 Summit and BCPA host 2004 meeting.  MOTION CARRIED

Executive change-over:  

Al McMullin and Kim Chisholm assumed their respective roles as Chair and Vice Chair. On behalf of the Alliance, Al extended a thank you to Jeff Mann and Susan Thornton for their great work over the past three years. He also recognized the efforts of Kevin Blandford, Amanda Hammond, Paula Glendinning, Bob Allen, Rob MacNeil, Aaron Noga, and Dale Morton as part of the executive team.

Outstanding issues regarding status of Committees: 

Ray Holmgren – noted it was not clear whether D/M committee is to be dissolved or carry on. Al McMullin stated that we should perhaps assume that D/M would be covered as part of the recommendations submitted to the various Music Boards.

Susan Thornton – asked who will chair the Central Registry. People should be encouraged to submit notices of upcoming workshops to ANAPBA website.  Bob Allen stated that on-line registration too comprehensive. Paul McCormack suggested that we table the issue of on-line registration until next year’s Summit. Consensus that the matter be sent back to the local associations for determination as to whether they would be interested in on-line registration, or some system of registry of their own.

Agreed that the issue of adjudicator certification also become part of the “MIA” (music initiatives advisory) document prepared by Rob MacNeil. Suggested by Al that Rob and Paula continue on as facilitators for the Music Initiative Advisory Committee since it may not necessarily best for the local Music Boards to assume that role. Both Paula and Rob agreed to those roles. For the record, Paula Glendinning and Rob MacNeil were appointed as co-chairs of the Music Initiative Advisory Committee.

North American Championship Committee:  Suggested by Al that we continue on with this initiative, which was agreed to by Bob Allen with assistance from Reid Maxwell and Jeff Mann.

Development Committee:  this group will now be incorporated into the Executive Board.

Website Committee:  Concern expressed about the cost associated with maintaining the website; i.e, $300 US per quarter. It was suggested that the Chair discuss this issue with the webmaster with view towards reducing the costs. (Noted that EUSPBA website costs only $450 US for the entire year)

· Need information from various associations regarding costs for their respective websites. Consensus that we would like to have Kevin MacHeffner continue on as webmaster for continuity, but we need to be able to reduce maintenance cost as much as possible.

· Should continue to have music information submitted for inclusion on ANAPBA website.

International Affiliates informed of ANAPBA dealings. There has been an expression from Australia, New Zealand, South Africa, and Swedish Pipe Band Associations that they might be interested in a global meeting, perhaps with ANAPBA leading that initiative. We need to get a summary out to the various affiliates for clarification and historical purposes. We need to be clear that ANAPBA initiatives should be worked on to ensure that we don’t “drift” from original intent. If other international associations see value to any of those initiatives, we may be willing to share the information. With regard to potential impact relative to RSPBA, Jeff commented that there was a suggestion from the RSPBA representative at Pleasanton that the Alliance may wish to take out a “branch membership” in the RSPBA to ensure flow of communication. Reminder from the Chair that we need to keep international affiliates in the loop with what the Alliance, and extend invitations for attending subsequent Summits; however, we should be focusing on ANAPBA, with respect to North America doings.

Suggestion that all associations bring a paper copy of their reports (i.e., “show & tell”), with sufficient copies for all attendees, for subsequent Summit. Comment by Al McMullin that if Music Boards want to have concurrent meeting, EUSPBA will make sure that there are adequate facilities available to them.

Date for next Summit:

General consensus that timing for this meeting seems to be good for everyone; therefore, it will be “carved in stone” that future Summits will be held on the second weekend of January. Accordingly, the next meeting will be weekend of January 10-12, 2003, at a site to be determined by EUSPBA, as the host association.

Al McMullin again recognized tremendous amount of time, dedication and financial contributions to ANAPBA over the past three years. Comment from Nancy Taylor that we also need to recognize efforts of PPBSO (Bob Allen and crew) for hosting the event. In particular, she expressed appreciation on behalf of the group for the “goodie bags” provided by Jim Scott.

It was noted that WUSPBA had graciously offered to leave their contribution towards ANAPBA fees for 2001, even though it was over the subsequently agreed amount. 

Jeff Mann wrapped up comments with a commendation to all contributors towards the realization of the Alliance, and paid particular thanks to Susan Thornton, Rob MacNeil, Paula Glendinning, Amanda Hammond, Kevin Blandford, Aaron Noga, and Dale Morton.

Motion for adjournment (11:35) by Bob Allen.   MOTION CARRIED

1

